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RESTORING OUR NATION 

Communiqué at the end of the First Plenary Meeting of the 

Catholic Bishops’ Conference of Nigeria (CBCN) at the 

Divine Love Retreat and Conference Centre, Sabon Lugbe, Abuja

February 11-16, 2008

I. PREAMBLE

1.
We, members of the Catholic Bishops’ Conference of Nigeria, held our First Plenary Meeting for the year 2008 at the Divine Love Retreat and Conference Centre (DRACC), Sabon Lugbe, Abuja, from February 11 to 16, 2008.  We prayerfully reflected on and discussed the theme: To restore all things in Christ. We now present our communiqué to the Church and to the nation.  

II. OUR GRATITUDE TO GOD

2.
The Holy Spirit reawakens in us our faith in one God.  We give thanks to “the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who, in our union with Christ, has given us every spiritual blessing”.  He has made known to us the mystery of his purpose: “to bring everything together under Christ as head, everything in the heavens and everything on earth” (Eph 1:3.10).  Christ, “the firstborn Son, who was raised from death” (Col 1:18), is the Universal Defender of human dignity.  He restored our dignity by reconciling us to the Father and to one another in his death on the cross.  

For the Church
3.
We thank God for his goodness to his Church in our land and to our nation.  Despite all pressures and constraints, despite infidelities occasioned by human weakness, the Church of God in Nigeria is growing from strength to strength.  Since our last Plenary Meeting in Ado Ekiti, in September 2007, the Church in Nigeria has been blessed with three new Bishops and two new Archbishops.  Most Rev. Anthony Adaji, M.S.P., Auxiliary Bishop of Idah, was ordained on September 22, 2007;  Most Rev. Emmanuel Badejo, Coadjutor Bishop of Oyo, was ordained on October 20, 2007; and Most Rev. Hyacinth Egbebo, M.S.P., Auxiliary Bishop of Bomadi, was ordained  on February 2, 2008.  The vacant Metropolitan See of Benin City was filled on December 24, 2007, by the transfer from Warri Diocese of Most Rev. Richard Burke, S.P.S.  He succeeds Most Rev. Patrick Ebosele Ekpu.  On January 31, 2008, Most Rev. Matthew Ndagoso, former Bishop of Maiduguri, was installed 3rd Metropolitan Archbishop of Kaduna, succeeding Most Rev. Peter Yariyok Jatau.

We express profound gratitude and respect to Archbishop-emeritus Ekpu and Archbishop-emeritus Jatau for many years of dedicated service to the Lord and to his people.  We also congratulate our new Bishops and Archbishops.  May the Lord grant them each of them the strength, courage and wisdom they need as leaders of God’s people.  

For the nation

4.
We thank the good Lord for our country Nigeria, especially for the relative harmony and peace we have enjoyed in the land.  This is not because the April 2007 elections and subsequent local government elections went well.  It is rather because God’s grace and mercy have sustained the patience of our people in the face of blatant and crude provocation.  This does not, by any means, justify complacency on the part of those responsible for our public affairs.  The way to show gratitude for God’s mercy is the way of doing things right.

Despite the slow pace of our election tribunals, we see the hand of God in the courageous decisions of the judiciary at the election tribunals and in other courts of higher instance.  We see the gradual emergence of a truly free and independent judiciary.  We encourage the judiciary to be continually courageous in establishing the truth and dispensing justice in all matters.  This will ensure the stability of our democratic process.  It is almost one year after the last general elections.  Therefore, we ask that electoral disputes be dealt with expeditiously, for, as the saying goes, justice delayed is justice denied.  The fact that many cases from last year’s election are still with the tribunal generates a sense of insecurity in many public office holders.  It also constitutes a major distraction from the tedious and delicate task of governance.

III. VIOLATION OF HUMAN DIGNITY

5.
The flawed federal and state elections of 2007, and the subsequent local government elections, represent a brutal reminder that there is a culture of violation of human dignity in our country.  The rights of every Nigerian as human beings are violated by some policies which are ill-conceived with little or no input from the people.  Even some good policies are poorly implemented.  Nigerians observe that many of our leaders, at all levels of government, assume that they are omniscient and omnipotent by the mere fact that they head an office or government parastatal.  Our people witness many manifestations of the erroneous presumption that power is knowledge and that to be in office is to monopolise wisdom.  This kind of thinking encourages arbitrariness in policy making and execution.  It  violates human dignity because it excludes the people from the process of governance.

6.
The human dignity of the Nigerian is also violated when his or her rights as a citizen of Nigeria are not recognized beyond the boundaries of his ancestral home.  This is the “indigene-settler” dichotomy that shows itself in ethnocentrism.  We appreciate the wisdom of the principle behind the “quota system” and “federal character policy”.  But the operation of this policy sometimes amounts to making some Nigerians second class citizens or even outright aliens in their own country and deprive Nigeria of the services of her most competent sons and daughters.  
7.
We note with satisfaction the pledge of President Umar Yar’Adua in his inaugural address to be a servant-leader.  The fact that this notion has strong biblical roots enables us to identify ourselves with it.  Christ Jesus himself has taught us: “Whoever wants to be first must place himself last of all and be the servant of all” (Mk 9:35).  “If anyone of you wants to be great, he must be the servant of the rest; and if one of you wants to be first, he must be the slave of all.  For the Son of Man did not come to be served, but to serve, and to give his life to redeem many people” (Mk 10:43-45).  While we commend the President for this pledge, we appeal to him to ensure that only those who share this notion of leadership are appointed to be in his government.  For it is not enough to hear this from the President, it is also necessary that this be manifest in the utterances and conduct of his ministers and heads of parastatals.  We urge all public office holders to respect every Nigerian citizen in the discharge of their duties.  Then they will be veritable civil servants and not lords and masters of the citizen.

IV. HUMANE REFORM AND POLICIES

8.
Our country needs radical reform through person-centred policies in the education sector.  We appreciate the campaigns mounted by well-meaning individuals urging the National Assembly to pass the Child Rights Bill.  Judging from increasing and demeaning instances of crimes like child abuse, child trafficking, child abandonment etc this Bill is necessary.  However, the greatest patrimony we can give our children is good education.  We therefore urge government to pass the Child Rights Bill.  At the same time, government should not continue to abuse the child.  A government that denies a child good and qualitative education, by refusing to cater for the child in whatever school the parents of the child want, is abusing the child.  We are all aware that our public schools have no good infrastructure. They lack adequate and qualified teachers. A good number of   politicians and civil servants do not send their children to public schools.  Is it then not an abuse of children to send them to these schools?  Every Nigerian child has a right to education.  It is the responsibility of government to adequately equip public schools.   It is also the responsibility of government to contribute to the education of a child in a private school.  We urge our legislators to pass the Child Rights Bill and abrogate any law that discriminates against some children because of the religion or status of their parents.

The NUC And Affiliate Colleges

9.
The formulation and implementation of policies in matters of education should not be left to government officials alone.  To do that is to violate the freedom of stakeholders in the sector.  It will install a regime in which government unilaterally determines what is taught and what is learnt in our schools.  This will not conform to democratic principles.  It is in this regard that we express our dissatisfaction with a recently announced and retroactively applied policy of the National Universities Commission (NUC).  This policy concerns affiliate colleges, especially our Catholic seminaries and religious institutions.  While we see the need to regulate university education, such a noble task should not be done outside the law. The constitutional rights of the Nigerian citizen should not be violated.  In many countries of the world, the existence of affiliate colleges helps to prevent over-population of university campuses. In Nigeria, it is on record that some affiliate colleges have better facilities and are better run than even the universities to which they are affiliated.  It is also on record that they make their facilities available to lecturers and students of such universities.  It is equally on record that Nigeria’s premier university, the University of Ibadan, began as an affiliate college of the University of London.  The health of university education is put in danger when the National Universities Commission operates in a way that renders the university senate superfluous.  The policy that bars graduates of religious institutions affiliated to Nigerian universities from seeking secular appointments, and or admission to secular higher education, is in violation of Section 42 of the 1999 Constitution.  The duty of the NUC is not legislative.  It is regulatory and advisory.  Therefore, we encourage the NUC to carry stakeholders along in discharging this duty.  We ask that the injustice inherent in the policy be rectified without delay.   

10.
Authentic development is centred on the human person and orientates the human person to his supernatural destiny in God.  It is the attainment of self-fulfillment within our collective fulfillment.  It is not just the availability of infrastructure, neither is it just a matter of enviable economic indices.  While all these are necessary, they do not suffice where respect for human dignity is lacking.  Our country experiences the absence of authentic development because of our abysmally low record of respect for human dignity.  It is because our humanity is impoverished that we experience economic poverty.  The economic poverty itself leads to insecurity of life and property in a land where corruption and incompetence have crippled our police, and many other institutions and sectors of our national life.  The Niger Delta crisis, for example, will be resolved when greater attention is given to human and infrastructural development. 

V.  OUR ATTITUDE TO GOD

11.
In all that we do, our attitude to God matters.  The violation of human dignity is itself traceable to our failure to give God his due.  The violation of human rights is therefore a manifestation of the violation of God’s own rights.  For, as Christ said: “Whatsoever you do to the least of my brethren, that you do unto me” (Mt 25:40.45)  By way of a paradox, there seems to be no room for God  in our country, even though there is space for building many places of worship. If the situation in our country is to change, we must begin to respect the rights of God by respecting the human and civil rights of our fellow citizens.

Christ Jesus offers us the possibility of positive change by calling us to holiness.  This call to holiness is addressed to all, irrespective of religious affiliation.  The path to holiness passes through the way of interpersonal relationship—relationship with God and relationship with one another.  It is the way of conversion to the good, to truth and to God.  It is the way of personal and collective responsibility for cooperating with God in the restoration of all things in Christ.  In this season of Lent, we receive a renewed call to holiness.  It is a call to tread the path of repentance from sin, a call to conversion to Jesus, the Way, the Truth and the Life (Jn 14:6).  If this conversion is to take place, we must rediscover the word of God as nourishment for our spiritual life and for our lives as citizens of Nigeria.   

12.
The word of God can make us good disciples of Christ and good citizens of our country.  Our participation in the task of making our country a better place can be made when we allow the word of God to give us clear indications in addressing the issues that we face as a country.  Our interventions will be in the name of God when our words and actions are rooted in a deep reflection on the word of God.  This word is a two-edged sword (cf. Heb 4:12), capable of helping us to discern and to act.  Our contribution to the task of nation building must start again from the Gospel.  We are to be people of the Gospel, ready to follow Jesus without compromises.  We look forward to the celebration of the Year of St Paul, that great preacher of the word of God, which begins in June this year.  We also look forward to the World Synod of Bishops to be held in October this year, with the theme: “The Word of God in the Life and the Mission of the Church”.  In order to be signs and instruments of the restoration of all things in Christ, we must be ready to proclaim and bear witness to the word of God.  

VI. OUR COMMITMENT

13. 
On our part, we as a Church recommit ourselves to stand up against injustice, abuse of human rights, corruption and discrimination both in the Church and in the society.  We challenge our Christian politicians to stand up for Christian values and work vigorously for a better society.  We call on all Catholics to revitalize their commitment to the mandate to missionary enterprise and bring the good news to all through their witnessing.  


14.
Conscious of the vital role that university education can play in national restoration, we look forward to admitting students into Veritas University of Nigeria (VUNA) this year.  We pledge to run a university noted for spiritual, moral and academic excellence, a university where the younger generation will be formed to be future leaders of this country.

VII. CONCLUSION

15.
Our faith in Christ, in whom God is restoring all things, gives us the confidence that we can build a better country.  As we prepare to celebrate our 2nd  National Marian Congress, which is to take place May 30-31, 2008, at the Papal Ground, Kubwa, Abuja, we commend our country and its wonderful people into the hand of our Lord through the maternal intercession of Mary, Mother of God and Queen of Nigeria, she who heard the word of God and kept it.
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